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21 June 2017 Chelmsford 
 

CHELMSFORD CITY LOCAL HIGHWAYS PANEL MINUTES 

26 SEPTEMBER 2017 

at 13:00 at the Civic Centre, Chelmsford 

 
Chairman: 
 
Panel Members: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Officers: 
 
 
 
 
 
Also present: 
 
 
Secretariat: 
 

 
Councillor Bob Shepherd (Vice Chairman in the Chair) 
 
Chelmsford City Council –  
Councillors Richard Ambor and Michael Holloway   
 
Essex County Council –  
County Councillors Jenny Chandler and Mike Mackrory 
 
 
Michael Adewole - Chelmsford City Council, David Gollop - 
Essex Highways, Claire Harris – Chelmsford City Council, 
Laura Medhurst – Chelmsford City Council, Averil Price - 
Chelmsford City Council and Jon Simmons - Essex Highways 
 
 
County Councillors Jude Deakin and Stephen Robinson 
 

 
Brian Mayfield - Chelmsford City Council  

 

Item  Owner 

1. Welcome and Introductions 
 
The Vice Chairman welcomed those present. 
 

 

2. Apologies for Absence 
 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Dick Madden 
and Councillor John Aldridge.  
 

 

3. Minutes of Previous Meeting  
 
The minutes of the meeting on 21 June 2017 were agreed as a correct 
record. 
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4. Matters Arising from Minutes of the Previous Meeting 
 
Copperfield Road, junction with Dickens Place, Chelmsford – traffic 
management improvements – LCHE 162143 
 
The Highway Rangers had carried out the work to remove the 
vegetation obscuring signs. 
 
Writtle Road junction with A1016 Westway, Chelmsford – Additional 
Pedestrian Guard Rail – LCHE152103 
 
It had been concluded that it was not possible to provide a dropped 
crossing at the junction. Subject to validation, it was now intended to 
design a scheme for the installation of bollards for inclusion in the 
potential schemes list. 
 
Swan Lane, Stock to Margaretting – Quiet Lane - LCHE162005 
 
Stock Parish Council supported taking this scheme forward to public 
consultation. 
 
O/s 140-147 Forest Drive, Chelmsford - layby – LCHE142004 
 
It was believed that this scheme remained on track to be started by 
the end of September. 
 
Hammonds Road/Church Road Little Baddow/Boreham – flood 
warning – LCHE152010 
 
This scheme had been added to the approved list for 2017/18. 
 
Tyrells School, Tavistock Road, Bodmin Road, Taunton Road, 
Springfield 20mph zone/limit – LCHE152066 
 
The speed surveys had been completed and a technical note on the 
findings was being prepared. The results would be presented to the 
Panel at its next meeting. 
 
Pryors Road, Galleywood – measures to stop vehicles driving along 
independent footway – LCHE162166 
 
It was intended to bring forward a scheme for validation in December. 
In the meantime, CHP were considering the provision of signs to 
discourage the use of the footway by vehicles. 
 
Cycling in the High Street 
 
A review of the existing signage prohibiting of vehicles/cycling in the 
High Street had shown that one sign may be missing and others may 
be obscured or there were sites that could benefit from more than one 
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sign. Apart from improving the signage, a review of the Traffic 
Regulation Order for the High Street was needed to ensure that it was 
enforceable. The panel agreed that a feasibility study should be 
carried out in 2017/18 with an estimated cost of £5,000; this would 
review the current TRO and signage. Any measures resulting from the 
study would be implemented in 2018/19. 
 
Claire Harris said that a meeting was being arranged with the Police 
and that the member of the public who had raised the original 
concerns about cycling in the High Street would be kept informed. 
 

5. Approved Works Programme Update 2017/18  
 
The Panel received a schedule setting out progress with the 64 
schemes currently in the Approved Works Programme for 2017/18.  
 
Additional information to that given in the report was provided on the 
following schemes: 
 
Main Road nr j/w Erick Avenue, Broomfield – pedestrian crossing 
upgrade – LCHE162129 
 
The start date for this scheme was now expected to be October 2017. 
 
A138 Chelmer Road, j/w Sandford Road, Chelmsford – Cycleway 
improvements – LCHE171002 
 
It had been agreed that this scheme could be taken forward in the 
current financial year. 
 
Schemes LCHE162112 (junction of Green Lane with Vicarage Road, 
Runwell) and LCHE168008 (Great Baddow footpaths) 
 
Both schemes had now been completed. 
 
Pump Lane j/w Crocus Way, Springfield – Crossing/signage/surface 
improvements – LCHE171004 
 
The Panel was advised that the proposed works may be incorporated 
into the wider scheme for this junction being funded from the Growth 
Fund. 
 
Mill Road to j/w Downham Road, Stock – 40mph speed limit – 
LCHE162130 
 
The Panel was made aware of £16,000 returned for scheme 
LCHE171002 and it was agreed that £10,000 should be allocated to 
LCHE162130. The scheme was designed, the TRO finalised and 
could be implemented within the current financial year.   
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AGREED that the position on the Approved Works Programme for 
2017/18 be noted. 
 

 
 
 

6. Potential Schemes List for 2017/18 
 
The Panel was requested to review the current Potential Schemes List 
and remove any that that it did not wish to consider for future funding. 
 
Jon Simmons suggested that the sub-group previously convened to 
consider potential schemes for inclusion in the next approved works 
programme be re-convened this year. Consideration would also be 
given to whether Section 106 funding was available for any of the 
schemes in the Potential Schemes List. 
 
The Panel noted that schemes for Berwick Avenue, Broomfield (traffic 
management improvements) and St Johns Green (parking 
improvements) could be removed from the list as they did not meet 
the criteria for continued inclusion. 
 
Officers would look again at the scheme to improve the on-street 
residents parking area outside 322 Springfield Road, taking into 
account the effect the presence of the bus stop had on traffic 
movements. The panel agreed that this scheme should be a priority 
should any funds in 2017/18 become available and that they could be 
allocated to this scheme with the agreement of the Chairman between 
Panel meetings. 
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AGREED that  
 

(i) the revised Potential Schemes List for 2017/18 be noted; 
and 

(ii) a sub-group comprising Councillors Madden, Shepherd and 
Mackrory be convened to prioritise the schemes in the 
rolling programme and report to the Panel in December 
2017 on the proposed schemes for 2018/19. 

 

7. Highways Rangers Update 
 
The Panel considered a summary of the Chelmsford City Highways 
Rangers work programme for May to July 2017 and details of the 
Panel’s revenue budget for 2017/18.  
 
AGREED that the Highways Rangers Update report be noted. 
 
 

 

8. Section 106 Update 
 
The Panel received an update on Section 106 highway schemes.  
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In response to a question from Councillor Deakin, Jon Simmons 
informed the Panel that a pedestrian/vehicle conflict survey for a 
pedestrian crossing over London Road to link the Widford Estate and 
Westway would appear in the next 2017/18 Revenue Summary report 
to the Panel. He also confirmed to Councillor Robinson that Section 
106 monies from the housing development north of Copperfield Road 
could be considered for highways schemes if earmarked for that 
purpose.  
 
AGREED that the Section 106 Update report be noted. 
 
 

9. Any Other Business 
 
Representation on the Panel 
 
The Chairman said that Danbury Parish Council had asked whether it 
could appoint a representative to the Panel. In accordance with the 
revised terms of reference recently agreed for the Panel, however, 
parish council representation was not allowed and therefore the 
request could not be acceded to. 
 

 
 
 
 

10. Date of Next Meeting 
 
This was confirmed as 20 December 2017 at 1pm at the Civic Centre, 
Chelmsford. 
 

 

 

The meeting closed at 13:50 

Chairman 


